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Newsletter Editor’s Letter 
To those with a hearing loss, our friends, and family members,

With this newsletter, we are no longer considered a chapter of the National Hearing Loss Association because we have not been holding meetings that are open to the public.  
However, we consider this newsletter to be too important for us not to continue compiling and publishing it.

Our current website will still be :   www.geocities.com/hla_of_dc.

In this newsletter, we are going to talk about the work that U.S. Congressman Chris Van Hollen is doing on everyone’s behalf, those who need (but cannot afford to buy) hearing aids.
In this issue, we will talk about some of the outside resources available and helpful to those with a hearing loss. 
We also have another great poem from Kathleen Herleikson. 
We are not just a community that includes people with a hearing loss; we are also part of the larger disability community.  We have a very informative article from Dr. Neal Bauman that talks about the actual role of hearing aids for people with hearing loss.  We also have information from the Justice for All, a disability rights organization, on people running for the U.S. Presidency.  We have included some of their answers to selected questions.

Whether we consider ourselves to be as part of the hearing loss community or part of the disability community, we all have a right to be treated with dignity and respect, to be valued as people and as people who can make a positive contribution to society.  It can be with our families, in the workplace, and in our communities.  We have the same responsibility to treat others with respect, consideration, and dignity.

One of our concerns regarding people with hearing loss is the fact that out of 26 million people with a hearing loss, only 6 million of them are wearing aids.  This reflects the hodge podge setup of health care in the United States.
Another major concern that we have are the employment issues that we encounter in the workplace.  

This fall, we are continuing our seventh year publishing our fifteenth newsletter, both in print form and putting a copy on the www.geocities.com/hla_of_dc  website.

Our vision is to improve the quality of life especially when it comes to communication access for everyone, especially those with hearing loss in the District of Columbia.  This newsletter is a public service as well as a forum to educate everyone about our concerns and needs.  It is also a forum for people with hearing loss to express their concerns and needs.
We hope that everyone finds this newsletter helpful and enjoyable. For more information or suggestions, please contact Tamar Clarke via email on tamarclarke2000@yahoo.com. 
Sincerely,  
Tamar Clarke
Hearing Aid Assistance Tax Credit H.R. 2329

By Marrietta Crichlow and Paula Preston

A reception on the Hearing Aid Assistance Tax Credit Act (H.R. 2329) was held on Thursday, October 4, 2007 at the U.S. House of Representatives’ Rayburn Office Building.  It included a buffet supper, sponsored by the Hearing Loss Association of America-Maryland Affiliates, the Alexander Graham Bell Association for the Deaf and the Hard of Hearing, and the Hearing Industries Association.

At this event, we were honoring the Honorable Representative Chris Van Hollen, who represents Maryland 8th Congressional District and is a cosponsor of H.R. 2329.  Seven year old Malika Jalloh-Jamboria of Clarksburg, Maryland led the pledge of allegiance to the flag.  Representative Chris Van Hollen expressed his interest on the needs of people with a hearing loss and the importance of passing this legislation that would allow a tax of credit of $500 once every five years towards the purchase of hearing aids for dependants and/or individuals aged 55 and over.  Representative Van Hollen stated that a number of people with hearing loss have had audiological tests that indicate that the use of hearing aids would be extremely beneficial; but that these individuals lack the financial resources to purchase aids, which can range from $1000 to $3000 for the behind the ear models.  The in-the-ear hearing aids can run from $2,500 to $5,000, a bit higher than behind the ear hearing aid models.

Representative Van Hollen also told the audience that his grandfather had a hearing loss and during that time, the family spoke to his grandfather through a triangular shaped horn to help him hear what they were saying to him. Today, there are much better hearing devices/equipment that enable people with hearing loss to hear better. He asked those present to support this bill, to contact their congressional representatives, and solicit their support for this bill.

A number of employees and volunteers from the various hearing loss associations shared their stories concerning their own struggles coping with hearing loss.  A mother of a two year old was concerned about her son’s unresponsiveness to sounds and voices while an infant.  A lady from Maryland Hearing Loss Association chapter remembered her frightening experience in developing a sudden severe hearing loss one morning without any warning or cause.  Another lady described how she and her parents paid out of their own pockets for expensive hearing aids prescribed by her audiologists because their medical insurance health plans would not cover the costs.

It was reported that of those individuals who are not able to obtain hearing aids, too many of them experience unemployment, underemployment, depression, poor self-esteem, other medical conditions, difficulties in coping with hazardous situations, and unhealthy relationships with family, friends, and etc.

The National Council on Aging reported that hearing aids have a positive impact on their members’ lives, enable those who benefited from these devices, to communicate more effectively, maintain employment, reduce their fears, reduce the level of depression, and enjoy more independence as they get older.  The Hearing Industries Association, Deafness Research Foundation, and other organizations have joined the Congressional Hearing Health Caucus in supporting this bill.

Note: at this time, hearing aid coverage varies across the country.  It depends on whether or not the employer is interested in covering hearing aids for their employees and a few states do require that health insurance companies cover hearing aids for the beneficiaries. 

For information on the Hearing Aid Insurance Tax Credit Bill, contact Mr. Raymond Thorn at (202) 225-5341 or email him at:  ray.thorn@mail.house.gov.
Poem by Kathleen Herleikson 
I enjoy your emails.

Strange to get this one?

Strange due to timeliness of my personal situation.

I bowed out and resigned from the synagogue.

Not getting enough from them.

Meaning.

I wear a hearing aid.

It is mechanical. 

It does not give me the normal hearing people have.

It is amplified distortion.

I do not have the ability to understand the english language by sound or even amphified sound alone.

I am a lip reader. 

I do not sign.

People move too much to lipread when one is in an audience.

It does not work easily.

And motion distracts me.

People move.

So concentration is lessened.

So am i less a jew who gives up being part of a community where I am not hearing?

I feel it is too artificial.

To be in a hearing environment and act hearing.. act normal.

It does not work.

So me and my electronic bionic hearing bowed out.

And i will revert to online readings.

And inner prayers.

And books.

I feel as a jew..... i do not belong with those who are hearing.

They who profess to be religious...... pushes me away.

The community that strangely accepts me as a person is not jewish.

But there is a barrier that i dare not cross over into another religion.

I won't.

I am a nomad.

Person without a place.

Or is that the nature of a jew?

To be a "Homeless"

In a strange land.

Between worlds.

With electronic hearing.

That does not work.

So tell me..does sitting in a shul make me jewish?

Not sitting there ..will it make me not jewish?

All in the mind of the person.

I am a jew but i am in a diaspora.

Due to my electronic distorted hearing.

I no longer have the patience to sit where i do not understand what is going on.

I find my inner peace out in the real world.

With me and my personal prayers and readings and inspirations. 

And mentors of those (who happen not to be jews, or to be jews remotely located....) who envelope me and inspire me.

I am a ghost.

A spirit.

Who has to find that inner peace in a solitude or in a one on one situation.

Any comments?

Sounds like a sad case.

But i am not.

I am a different case.

If i had hearing, i would enjoy the participating of hearing that person's child who is in Israel ...on a tape recorder.

A person in mind and thoughts.

With words that transcend the normal world.

And with the easement of hearing i would pray.

For it would be inspiring.

But to be inspiring… one has to listen.

And follow with their heart and soul. 

Not just standing there.

Waiting for time to pass.

So i can say.

I am a jew

in a diaspora

that is not of my own making

but from a disability imposed.

I say any movement for one to observe as best as one can.

In which way one can.

Is better than one turning away completely.

To be a nomad.

and made not to feel to belong.

So tell me .. am i still a jew?

Editor’s note:  We know that a number of religious institutions do try to make their members who have a hearing loss feel welcomed and part of the religious and spiritual environment.  However, a special effort is needed to reach out to these people; and they do need special accommodations.  Shul means synagogue.
Hearing Aids

by Neil Bauman, Ph.D. 

© September 1999
Question: Are hearing aids the real answer to help me hear better?

Answer: That’s a good question. Obviously, hearing aids help us hear better by making sounds louder to compensate for our diminished hearing. That is their primary purpose and they do quite a good job of it too in many cases. However, hearing aids do several other things too such as processing sounds and attempting to filter out undesirable noise. Perhaps one of the lesser-known, yet vitally important things they do is to compress sounds to fit our reduced dynamic hearing range. This means they increase the volume of soft sounds, yet at the same time, automatically limit the volume of loud sounds so they don’t hurt our ears.

For example, when I listen to classical music without my hearing aids, the volume appears to vary dramatically. When only the strings are playing I often don’t hear a thing. However, if I turn the volume up to hear these fainter sounds when the whole orchestra fires up that volume hurts my ears. As a result, it is very hard to enjoy such music. However, when wearing my hearing aids, they amplify the soft sounds so I can hear them and at the same time limit the loud sounds so I can bear them. The result is that I enjoy listening to music much more with my hearing aids on.

However, you must realize that as good as modern hearing aids are, you need to remember that they are still only aids to better hearing. They do not restore hearing to normal. Hearing aids are far from perfect. At best they typically only restore your hearing to the equivalent of a mild loss. Many first time hearing aid users don’t like the unnatural sounds they now hear, nor do they like all the noise they now have to try to hear through. This is not so much the fault of the hearing aids as it is of our faulty ears.

You see, when we lose our hearing to some degree or other, strange things happen to our ears at the same time. One of these is that we lose our ability to filter out extraneous noise like we used to. Another is that we no longer hear as clearly as we used to. To us sounds are now "fuzzy". This means that we often cannot distinguish between two words that are similar in frequency—for example "sun" and "fun." Generally the worse our hearing loss is, the fuzzier our hearing becomes.

Therefore, we need more help than just the amplification that hearing aids give us. You must realize that hearing aids alone are not the total answer. You need to combine the help you get with hearing aids with other coping strategies. One of the most effective coping strategies is speechreading. (Lip reading was the old term.) With speechreading the words "fun" and "sun" are relatively easy to distinguish by watching the persons face. For example, I may hear the "un" sound and speechread the "s" or the "f" sound. Then my brain puts the two together and I understand what was said.

Hearing aids alone also only let you hear (and understand) a fraction of what is said. The same is true with speechreading. However, put the two together and wow!

In one study, University of Manchester researchers found that hard of hearing people just using their residual hearing understood 21 percent of speech. If they combined their residual hearing with either a hearing aid or with speechreading, they could understand 64 percent of speech. This is a significant improvement. However, if they used their residual hearing and both hearing aids and speechreading, their speech comprehension soared to 90 percent!

Obviously, the better way to communicate is by combining wearing hearing aids and speechreading. Don’t expect hearing aids alone to solve your hearing difficulties. If you do you will be sadly disappointed. However, if you have realistic expectations of what your hearing aids can and cannot do, and combine that with other effective coping strategies, including speechreading, you will thank God every day for the blessings that your hearing aids bring you.

Editor’s note:  Copyright 1999 by
Neil Bauman. The article was taken from

http://www.hearinglosshelp.com/articles/hearingaids.htm." Used with kind permission by Dr. Bauman . For further information, you can contact Dr. Neil Bauman at neil@hearinglosshelp.com.
Update on CapTel telephones for DC Residents? Progress Report

by Tamar Clarke

The District of Columbia Telecommunications Relay Service Advisory Board’s proposal for captioned telephone (“CapTel”) services for DC residents with hearing issues is still under review by the Public Services Commission.  The commission, however, has experienced staff changes.  They are aware of our interest in having access to CapTel telephones. These CapTel telephones will facilitate our independence as communicators, especially those with a hearing loss.

Please contact the Public Service Commission of the District of Columbia for further information.  The Commission can be reached at: 202-626-5100 and their website is: www.dcpsc.org.
Note:  CapTel telephones contain a small monitor that display captions or text versions of the person's words from the other side of the telephone call. 
Highlights of the Candidates Responses to Disabilities Issues
Compiled by Tamar Clarke
Excerpts were selected from the following democratic candidates running for President. 
Hillary Clinton, Chris Dodd, John Edwards, Barack Obama, and Bill Richardson.  
These excerpts are from written responses received by AAPD (American Association for People with Disabilities) from the candidates in response to an AAPD / ADAPT / NCIL / SABE co-authored questionnaire that was sent to all candidates in April and again throughout the summer. To date, no Republican candidates have responded. 
There was also a verbal forum; and the candidates’ answers were not necessarily the same as their written answers.  Not all of the candidates who responded in writing attended the verbal forum.

For a complete transcript of the candidates’ written answers, go to http://www.aapd.com/News/election/070804comp.htm.  For a more recent version of candidates’ responses, there is a transcript of a meeting held on November 2, 2007.  The website address is (second bullet down from the top):  http://www.aapd.com/News/election/peac2008.php
The purpose of this article is to highlight candidate answers that support disabilities issues.  We are not here to tell you which candidate or party to vote for, but what are the real issues facing all of us dealing and living with a disability and/or who has a family member facing these issues.  

	Do you support the creation and appointment of a permanent Assistant to the President for Disability Policy at the White House?


	Obama: Yes.

Richardson: Yes. Since approximately 17-20% of Americans have a disability, I believe it is important to ensure that the rights of people with disabilities are protected. In addition, I will only hire a person with a disability to fill this position to ensure that disability issues from a disability perspective are maintained.

Edwards: The federal government can and should do much more to help Americans with disabilities achieve independence, productivity, and inclusion. Too often, these issues are not even on the agenda in Washington. Policies affecting people with disabilities can only succeed if they are crafted with the help of people who understand firsthand the challenges Americans with disabilities and their families face. As president, I will ensure that a senior member of the White House staff is dedicated to ensuring that these issues are brought to my personal attention and given the top priority they deserve.

Clinton: Ever since I walked door-to-door for a project for the Children’s Defense Fund where I sought to account for the number of disabled children not attending public school, I have recognized the need to expand opportunities for individuals with disabilities……..

Dodd: Yes.




	What steps would you take to reduce employment barriers and improve employment outcomes for Americans with disabilities?
	Obama: First, we must recognize that with proper support, people with disabilities are strong contributors to society……

Second, we must increase educational opportunities for the disabled….

Third, we must solve our health care crisis…..

Fourth, we must strengthen our civil rights laws to protect disabled Americans from employment discrimination……….

Edwards: Work is central to our lives, not only for economic independence but also to give our lives dignity and meaning. However, two out of three working-age Americans with disabilities are out of work today. Excluding anyone from mainstream American life is morally unacceptable. It also needlessly wastes great potential. Reducing barriers can create tremendous economic opportunity for our country.

……

We lose far too many Americans with disabilities in the transition from school to either the workplace or higher education.

Second, we must extend the possibility of independent living. For people with disabilities, living within their own communities is essential to job opportunities.

Third, the federal government has an important role in ensuring access to transportation.

Fourth, we owe a special debt to veterans with disabilities. I would restore vocational training programs for disabled and occupationally challenged veterans…….

Finally, we must vigorously enforce the law. I am committed to protecting the civil rights of people with disabilities. Full enforcement of the Americans with Disabilities Act and the Rehabilitation Act is critical to continued job opportunities for people with disabilities.

Clinton: …As President, I pledge to financially support the Vocational Rehabilitation Program, while also proposing additional legislation that would empower Americans with disabilities. In addition, my husband was proud to sign into law the Work Incentives Improvement Act, which created the Ticket to Work legislation. This bill made it possible for individuals with disabilities to maintain their Medicaid coverage while working full-time. I believe people shouldn’t lose their health insurance if they chose to go back to work, and that we should work aggressively to remove barriers to work for individuals with disabilities.

Dodd: Despite progress made since passage of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), people with disabilities experience unemployment at a rate far above the national average. Some estimates put the unemployment rate of people with severe disabilities at or near 70 percent…My Administration would also strengthen the EEOC’s enforcement of the ADA as it relates to job protections for people with disabilities….



	How would you reform the federal income support programs (Supplemental Security Income and Social Security Disability Insurance) so that beneficiaries enjoy a greater standard of living and participate more fully in the labor market?
	Obama: First, delays in benefit determinations must be drastically reduced.

Second, we must assure that beneficiaries who are willing to seek employment and leave the SSDI or SSI rolls have access to affordable, reliable health insurance coverage. Again, lack of reliable and comprehensive health insurance is one of the reasons people with disabilities who might work seek benefits from SSDI and SSI and do not leave the rolls. My health care plan provides access to good quality health insurance for all

Richardson: SSI and SSDI needs to be changed to eliminate work disincentives. As it stands now, many people with disabilities who participate in either of these programs do not work even part-time. My policies would encourage people with disabilities to work rather than punish them for doing so. Less than 1% of people on SSI or SSDI return to the workforce. Some of these people will never be able to work, but many of them can with a little help.

Edwards: Supplemental Security Income and Social Security Disability Income should not be an all-or nothing proposition for people with disabilities. SSDI asset requirements should permit beneficiaries to accumulate more assets without losing all benefits. 



	What steps would you take to ensure that people with disabilities have access to affordable, quality health care that is responsive to their needs?
	Obama: As president, I will sign a universal health care plan into law by the end of my first term in office…..My plan will cover the uninsured and lower costs to families and businesses.

Richardson: My plan for universal coverage would ensure that Americans—with or without disabilities—would have access to affordable, guaranteed coverage.

Edwards: I understand that health care is of special concern to people with disabilities. Not only do they have particularly important needs, but their independence often depends on good health care.

Clinton: As President, I will enact legislation to provide high quality affordable health care coverage for all Americans, including those with disabilities. I will ensure that disability advocates are included in the process of developing the legislation to provide health care coverage for all Americans, and that the system that I ultimately sign into law addresses the particular needs of individuals with special needs. Today, even those individuals who have health insurance are often under-insured – that is, when they need treatment, their health insurer denies the claim. These practices can have a particularly damaging impact on individuals with disabilities who often need care urgently.

Dodd: I believe that the federal government has a responsibility to ensure that every American receives affordable, quality medical care that meets all of their needs.



	How would you improve the quality of health and rehabilitation services provided to veterans with disabilities?

	Obama: I believe we need to care for our veterans with disabilities with the same commitment they demonstrated on the battle field.

Richardson: We have a large number of young men and women who have returned home from Iraq and Afghanistan with traumatic brain injuries, lost limbs and behavioral health issues that need to be addressed.

Edwards: The VA has already seen over 200,000 veterans from Iraq and Afghanistan. We must do everything we can to properly care for these brave men and women and help them get timely access to care by fully funding veterans' health care. 

Clinton: Our country owes a duty to our veterans for their service and as President, I will honor that duty. The current administration has done an inadequate job in providing quality healthcare and rehabilitation services to our veterans, especially those returning from recent combat missions in Iraq and Afghanistan.

Dodd: My Administration would provide further investments in the VA system, particularly in the areas of post traumatic stress disorder (PSTD) and traumatic brain injury (TBI). Our commitment to our young men and women in the armed services must remain firm long after they have left the battlefield.



	How will you address the lack of coordination between Medicare and Medicaid policies?


	Obama: Too many Medicare and Medicaid “dual eligibles” are subject to time-consuming and complicated administrative processes that delay access to care and can result in lower quality care.

Richardson: "Dual eligibles" – those who are enrolled in both programs face more bureaucratic hassles than those on one program or the other. I believe that this population should be put into one program for all their needs.

Edwards: Medicare and Medicaid were developed for different purposes, but neither focused on the needs of people with disabilities. Medicare offers the strength of allowing people the freedom to choose their providers. Medicaid offers an appealing list of benefits, although it is limited by inadequate reimbursement in some states. However, the interaction between the two programs creates inappropriate incentives.

Clinton: To often Medicaid is the poor step child of Medicare and is treated as such within the federal government. But lack of coordination leads to wasteful, poorly coordinated care that produces little more than a cost shifting game between two programs.

Dodd: All too often the care of individuals with disabilities is imperiled by the lack of coordination between the Medicare and Medicaid programs



	Do you support U.S. ratification of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and its Optional Protocal?

	Obama: Yes. I believe that the rights of the estimated 650 million individuals with disabilities worldwide must be protected. I support the United States ratification of this important measure.

Richardson: On March 30 of this year, the United Nations General Assembly met to ratify a set of principles ensuring that 650 million people with disabilities around the world had the same basic human rights as people without disabilities. There was only one nation absent from the assembly and refused to sign the document – the United States. This was not only shameful, but inexcusable.

Edwards: Yes. The failure of the United States to ratify the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities and its Optional Protocol is inexcusable.

Clinton: I embrace the values that animate the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities. I believe the Convention was undertaken with the same goals that the United States had in enacting the ADA – namely, the goals of empowering individuals with disabilities and integrating these individuals into all aspects of society. Given the virtuous goals embedded within the Convention, I would champion these principles as President.

Dodd: Yes. People with disabilities around the world deserve these rights and protections. It is unacceptable that the United States has not taken this important action.
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